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he met several students who had worked with Abbas Alizadeh and were ready to come to the ex-
cavations at Istakhr.

Teaching this year began with “Egypt after the Pharaohs,” with a large number of students of 
Egyptian Archaeology exposed to the later periods. A number of other students requested a course 
on archaeological ceramics, particularly learning to examine and draw pottery. As Nubia was all 
the rage in the Oriental Institute, he asked Raymond D. Tindel if he had some pretty glazed sherds 
from the Nubian collection that he could use for the class. The happy result was boxes of sherds 
from Serra East, from the village that occupied the Ramesside fort and was very carefully exca-
vated. In the winter he taught a seminar on the Islamic City, which seemed exciting for the new 
information, which is being generated in this subject (see Archaeology of Islamic Cities project 
report). Meanwhile the students of Islamic Archaeology took charge of a new University work-
shop. Asa Eger, Katie L. Johnson, and Persis Berlekamp from the Art History Department orga-
nized a fine series of workshops under the general subject of Islamic art and artifact to explore the 
different approaches to Islamic material culture.

Finally, spring brought Whitcomb and Jan Johnson to Granada, Spain, for a conference on 
densification in the Islamic City. Under the inspiration of reports from Katherine Strange Burke, 
who was pursuing her dissertation in Cairo for most of this year, he returned to the Fustat reports 
and attempted to apply Tony Wilkinson’s principles of landscape archaeology to this urban land-
scape. This proved a useful exercise and prompted a return to the subject for a final round of the 
Umayyad Legacies (recounted in News & Notes No. 191) held in Damascus. One of the diver-
sions for this group was a trip into the desert to al-Bakhra, the scene of the assassination of the 
Caliph Walid II in the eighth century and the sad end for a great patron of Islamic art and archi-
tecture.

——————————

Magnus Widell

Magnus Widell continued to make progress on his edition of the unpublished Ur III tablets kept 
at the University of Notre Dame (The Cuneiform Texts from the Ur III Period in the University of 
Notre Dame Theodore M. Hesburgh Library). He also completed a longer paper that is currently 
under peer-review for the journal Environment and History (“Historical Evidence for Climate 
Instability and Environmental Catastrophes in Northern Syria and the Jazira: The Chronicle of 
Michael the Syrian”) as well as a book review that will appear next year in Journal of American 
Oriental Society.

Widell gave several conference talks this year. In July, he presented a paper at the fifty-
first Rencontre Assyriologique Internationale held at the University of Chicago (“The Oxen of 
Umma”); in January, at the Annual Meeting of the British Association for Near Eastern Archaeol-
ogy held at the University of Edinburgh (“Fields and Irrigation: Developing a Model for Southern 
Mesopotamia,” co-authored with Carrie Hritz); in May, at the Fifth Annual Hawaii International 
Conference on Social Sciences (“Cultivated Plots and Administrative Fields in Ancient Babylo-
nia”); and finally, in June, at the international conference Building a Harmonious and Sustainable 
Society, Message from the Ancient Near East held at Beijing University (“Calculating Economic 
Sustainability in the Ancient Near East”).
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